


WHITCHURCH RURAL ANNUAL PARISH MEETINGWHITCHURCH RURAL PARISH COUNCIL

Held on 7th May at Tilstock Village Hall 


1	Welcome and Announcements
The Chairman of Whitchurch Rural Parish Council, Cllr R Thornhill declared the Meeting open at 7pm welcoming everyone present. One member of the public attended the Meeting. PCSO D Andrew attended the meeting. Unitary Cllr Dakin was present. Cllr Thornhill gave an overview of Annual Parish Meetings. 

2	Present and/or Apologies
Councillors present were: Cllr Thornhill, Cllr W Allen, Cllr C Kettle, Cllr W Kay, Cllr M Richardson, Cllr A Martin
Apologies were received from Cllr R Thompson, Cllr L Loweth, Cllr A Allen, Cllr M Haynes.

3	Minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting held on 2nd May 2023
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the draft minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 3rd May 2022. Cllr Richardson proposed accepting them as a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr Haynes, all agreed. Resolved. 

4	Matters arising from the Minutes.
No matters were raised. 

5	Annual report from the Chairman of Whitchurch Rural Parish Council
Cllr Thornhill gave his report for the municipal year 2023-24:

The year 2023/24 has been one of significant spend by the Parish Council.

However, this was not at the expense of residents.  The precept that we received - that’s the charge raised through your council tax to fund the Parish Council’s activities - was maintained at the previous year’s level, amounting to nearly £26,000.

This allowed us to carry out our normal activities such as the provision of street lighting, maintenance of play areas, grounds maintenance in the parish, repairs to Tilsock car park, and supporting both village halls through grants and the ongoing costs of broadband. We were also pleased to be able to restore - and indeed increase - grants to the two churches for maintenance of their graveyards, which we previously had to stop following advice that parish councils had no authority to make such grants.

In addition to the precept, we were also fortunate to have access to Neighbourhood Fund money, raised as a levy on developers who built new houses in the parish.  There are strict rules on how this money can be spent, but we were able to use it this year to purchase and install defibrillators, provide disabled access and flooring to Tilstock Village Hall and a grant to Tilstock Bowling and Tennis Club also for new flooring.  Whilst most of this was for the benefit of the Tilstock ward this year, we are keen to make sure that both Tilstock and Ash wards benefit equally.

I mentioned defibrillators.  As well as the existing ones at both village halls, we now have them in Tilstock at the Horseshoes pub and the Bowling Club; at the lorry park at Prees Heath; in the car park at Brown Moss; and by the pond at Ash Parva.  These are expensive bits of kit, typically costing nearly £2,000 each, but the Parish Council believes that they are well worth having, even though we hope that they never have to be used. Having said that, I personally know of two occasions when the one at Ash Village Hall has been used in real emergencies.

Other significant items were a new noticeboard at Prees Heath, the replacement of the war memorial base at Ash Magna, and - believe it or not - the installation of a new Vehicle Activated Sign and extension of the 30mph limit at Ash Parva, something we paid for several years ago and have been waiting for Shropshire Council to act on.

Mentioning Shropshire Council, whilst recognising their difficult financial situation, the Parish Council along with residents everywhere are continually frustrated by the state of roads in the county, the time it takes for repairs to be done and the quality of those repairs.  I can only recommend that anyone seeing yet another pothole reports it on FixMyStreet.

And on the same subject of roads, £10,000 was given to Shropshire Council as part of the deal for the digestor at Grocontinental, as it was then called, for local road improvements resulting from traffic to and from the installation.  It has been incredibly difficult to identify where this money was, but thanks to Unitary Councillor Gerald Dakin’s efforts, it has been located and discussions have started with Shropshire Council on how it can best be spent.

The Parish Council has also been involved in supporting local residents who have suffered this winter from motorcross activities in the parish, particularly noise and road access.  This activity seems to be a growing problem in North Shropshire.

The Parish Council is also aware of current proposals by Boningale Homes to build 50 new houses and a care facility on Tilstock Road.  If this results in a planning application being made and coming to the Parish Council, the Council will take into account the views expressed by local residents.

Moving on to more administrative matters, the Parish Council has adopted a biodiversity policy as a statutory requirement.

In addition, thanks to Councillor Clare Kettle, a Parish Council Facebook page has been launched which, we hope, will improve our communication with residents and vice versa.

We have also signed up to a civility and respect pledge, which we hope will help to counter decreasing standards of behaviour by certain members of the public at meetings.

During the year, three councillors resigned - Councillors John Dodd, Tony Hunter and Tricia Blyth.  We thank them all for their service to the Council and community.

Finally. I’d like to thank our Unitary Councillor, Gerald Dakin, for his help and support; our clerk Melanie Joyce for keeping us in order and all she does to help us as a Council; and particularly my fellow councillors for their hard work, time, enthusiasm and support.

6	Report from Unitary Cllr G Dakin
Cllr Dakin reported that savings predicted have been met for month 11 to date at £41.1m which is 80% of the needed target of £51.4m which is the highest target ever.  With 1 month left to go we project the general fund balance to be higher than the expected projected at £4.6m after taking into account the projected overspend of £4.5m. The target for next year is £62m.  Thi scan only come from unnecessary staffing cuts, ie not from health or Adult/Childrens’ services but from librarys, waste, highways etc.  The Town and Parish Councils will have to fund librarys as required. Shropshire Council intends to increase the County reserves by £30m in 24/25.

Reporting on the 23/24 year is now in progress and you will be updated soon – the Cabinet meets on 5th June. There is an online feedback form available for completion on the recycling and green waste consultation.  It is also available at the Market Hall in Whitchurch, open Friday 9:30-4:30, closed from 1-2 for lunch.  Parking charges in Whitchurch are to be increased from 60p to 80p.  

With reference to the motorcross activity see in Ash Road, both the Enforcement Officer and Rights of Way Officer have been contacted. The Enforcement Officer attended the last event which seemed to be well organized with the roads clear and tidy. There was not much noise and he thought the use reasonable.   The Rights of Way Officer has contacted the landowner and informed him that the route must be kept open. 

Potholes are being dealt with on a priority basis, with patching up until finances permit resurfacing.  Cllr Kay asked some questions about road conditions. 
 
7	Public Questions in respect of above report
No questions were posed. 

8	An opportunity for Members of the Parish to raise any matters for discussion
The member of the public present stated that he believes that the Shropshire Council website makes it very difficult to report damage sustained from potholes in order to claim for repairs.  A pothole in Church Street has been fixed twice in the last 9 months is very bad again.  Overall potholes do not appear to be being mended properly.  Cllr Thornhill recommended continuing to make views known to the Unitary Councillor. 

There being no further business for discussion, the Chairman closed the Meeting at 7:17pm concluding the Annual Parish Meeting for 2024.




